
 

Board Members who are unable to attend the meeting, please contact Lou Peer (295-5210) or Jessica Turner (247-

1755).  Thank you. 

 

The County of Rock will provide reasonable accommodations to people with disabilities.  Please contact us at 608-

757-5510 or e-mail countyadmin@co.rock.wi.us at least 48 hours prior to a public meeting to discuss any 

accommodations that may be necessary. 
 

 

ROCK COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 02, 2020 

6:00 P.M. 

CALL: 1-312-626-6799 

MEETING ID: 466 495 1759 
 

 

AGENDA 

 

 

Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/4664951759 
 
Meeting ID: 466 495 1759 
One tap mobile 
+13126266799,,4664951759# US (Chicago) 
+19292056099,,4664951759# US (New York) 

 
Dial by your location 
        +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) 
        +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) 
        +1 301 715 8592 US (Germantown) 
        +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) 
        +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) 
        +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) 
Meeting ID: 466 495 1759 
Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kh3yaCr9C 
 
Join by Skype for Business 
https://us02web.zoom.us/skype/4664951759 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NOTE: THIS IS A TELECONFERENCE 
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Board Members who are unable to attend the meeting, please contact Lou Peer (295-5210) or Jessica Turner (247-

1755).  Thank you. 

The County of Rock will provide reasonable accommodations to people with disabilities.  Please contact us at 608-

757-5510 or e-mail countyadmin@co.rock.wi.us at least 48 hours prior to a public meeting to discuss any

accommodations that may be necessary.

ROCK COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 02, 2020 

6:00 P.M. 

1. Call to Order

2. Adopt Agenda

3. Approval of Minutes – (6/24/2020) & (8/5/2020)

4. Citizen Participation

5. New Business

A. Administrative Division

(1) Review of Payments

(2) Transfer of Funds over $5,000

(3) Health Department Report

a. In the News

b. Surveillance

c. Community Events/Outreach

d. Budget

e. Personnel

B. Committee Approvals

(1) Request for Approval to Purchase Masks for Community Distribution

(2) Request for Approval to Purchase Thermometers for Community 

Distribution

6. Communications and Announcements

7. Adjournment 

JOIN FROM A TELEPHONE: 
• ON YOUR PHONE, DIAL THE PHONE NUMBER PROVIDED ABOVE
• ENTER THE MEETING ID NUMBER WHEN PROMPTED, USING YOUR DIAL-PAD.
• PLEASE NOTE THAT LONG-DISTANCE CHARGES MAY APPLY. THIS IS NOT A TOLL-FREE NUMBER.
• BOARD MEMBERS: PLEASE IDENTIFY YOURSELF BY NAME
• PLEASE MUTE YOUR PHONE WHEN YOU ARE NOT SPEAKING TO MINIMIZE BACKGROUND NOISES
• WE ARE NEW AT HOLDING MEETINGS THIS WAY, SO PLEASE BE PATIENT
INSTRUCTIONS FOR THE HEARING IMPAIRED -
HTTPS ://SUPPORT.ZOOM.US/HE/ EN-US/ ARTICLES/2072 7973 6-GETTING-STARTED-WITH-CLOSED-
CAPTIONING

mailto:countyadmin@co.rock.wi.us


 
 

MINUTES OF BOARD OF HEALTH MEETING 

 

August 5, 2020 

 

Call to Order: Meeting was called to order by Chair Peer at 6:00 p.m. 

 

Board of Health Members Present:  Chair Peer, Supervisor Rynes, Supervisor Williams, 

Supervisor Wilde, Dr. Meyers, Dr. Winter, Mr. Gresens, and Ms. Kolste. 

 

Board of Health Members Absent: Dr. Somaraju 

 

Staff Members Present:  Michelle Bailey – Assistant Director; Rick Wietersen – Environmental 

Health Director; Matt Wesson – Environmental Health Supervisor; Kelsey Cordova – 

Community Health Education Coordinator; Alison Chouinard – Health Educator and Emergency 

Preparedness Coordinator; Nick Zupan – Epidemiologist; Jessica Turner – Communications 

Specialist; Jean Stoll – Public Health Supervisor; Lori Soderberg – Public Health Supervisor; 

and Melissa DeWitt – Public Health Support Specialist. 

 

Others Present:  Faleasha Gallagher – MPH Candidate at the University of Wisconsin-Madison, 

Terri Carlson – Corporation Counsel, Risk Manager 

 

Adopt Agenda 

 

Dr. Meyers made a motion to adopt the agenda. Ms. Kolste seconded the motion. MOTION 

APPROVED. 

 

Roll Call 
 

Chair Peer asked for the roll call. At roll call Chair Peer, Supervisor Rynes, Supervisor Williams, 

Dr. Meyers, Dr. Winter, Mr. Gresens and Ms. Kolste were present. Dr. Somaraju and Supervisor 

Wilde were absent. 7 PRESENT. 2 ABSENT. Supervisor Wilde joined after roll call.  

 

Citizen Participation  

None at this time. 

 

New Business 

 

Administrative Division 

No transfer of funds over $5000 

 

Health Department Report 
 

 

In the News 



Ms. Bailey introduced Lori Soderberg and Jean Stoll as the new Public Health Supervisors.  

 

Ms. Cordova introduced Faleasha Gallagher as an MPH candidate at UW-Madison, she will be 

assisting Ms. Cordova on a variety of projects. 

 

Ms. Bailey reported on national events going on. 

Planning for COVID-19 vaccines, flu vaccines, response to flu season, etc.is in full swing. The 

World Health Organization response team met on 7/3 and reported that the global risk is still 

very high and the pandemic will last for a while yet. They stressed the importance of universal 

response from all of us. They also emphasized prevention of response fatigue and the importance 

of self-care during the duration of the pandemic. They indicated that primary prevention tactics 

include social distancing, mask wearing and gathering in small groups only.  

 

A level 3 travel advisory is still in effect. US cases are still on the rise. Chair Peer inquired about 

quarantine when traveling outside the US. Do you need to quarantine on each side? Ms. 

Soderberg commented that not many US citizens are able to travel but she thought that you 

would need to quarantine before you leave and also when you return (at least 2 weeks). 

 

On 8/1, Gov. Evers put a mask mandate into effect. Law Enforcement and Public Health are both 

focusing on educational approaches to wearing masks.  

 

At the state level, testing capacity has greatly increased with more labs processing results. More 

variety of tests are available. Department of Public Health outright purchasing tests to be done.  

 

The National Guard has helped greatly with mass testing across the state. They have slowly been 

rolling out. There has been federal approval to keep 11 National Guard teams in the state for 

mass testing. With the shortage of Personal Protective Equipment supplies, Wisconsin prioritizes 

those who need testing.  

 

A barrier is the turnaround time for test results. It varies and goes up and down. A variety of 

factors contribute to backlogs/delayed tests. The national level labs tend to have the slowest 

turnaround times. 

 

Supervisor Wilde questioned the approach from the Sherriff’s office and whether or not they will 

enforce fines. Mr. Wietersen mentioned that facilities are being educated and questioned why 

they might not have masks. There is a possibility that the Public Health Department could refer 

facilities to the District Attorney for prosecution.  

 

Supervisor Wilde questioned what will happen when schools will open and how the Health 

Department will handle things. Ms. Bailey replied that schools will need to focus on social 

distancing, virtual learning, wearing face coverings. Tests will still be limited as mass testing 

will be limited.  

 

Supervisor Wilde asked at what point would schools change their mind and have to switch to all 

virtual. Ms. Bailey said that all guidance is based on different elements to making decisions for 

each district. Factors like what is the current rate of community spread? Other factors to consider 

are staffing, are transmittals person to person at school or did someone bring it into the school? 

The Public Health Department and each school district will monitor different trends after the 

start of the school year. There are so many different variables to consider and will come into play 



so it is hard to give one definitive answer. Supervisor Rynes mentioned that schools are telling 

parents that they are following guidelines from the local health departments and it’s frustrating. 

Mr. Wietersen said districts will follow different guideline and will handle things on a case by 

case basis.  

 

Ms. Kolste asked whose final call will it be to close schools should there be an outbreak. Mr. 

Wietersen said it would ultimately be the decision of the school, unless the Health Department 

finds a situation to be in imminent danger, then the Health Department would need to step in and 

make those decisions. Ms. Bailey mentioned that the Health Department does have the authority 

to close schools, if necessary. 

 

Ms. Soderberg said there are over 30,000 students in grades 4K – 12 in Rock County. Each 

Public Health nurse has been assigned to different schools and will act as a liaison. She also 

mentioned that the mask mandate helps for those districts that had chosen to initially not require 

them to be worn. 

 

Mr. Wietersen said there is a way to flag school age children, should there be any positive cases 

in the schools.  

 

Ms. Kolste asked about how tests are reported and whether or not it is sometimes on an honor 

system. Ms. Bailey said that no, it is not. Anyone who has been tested will be reported to the 

WEDSS system.  

 

Mr. Gresens asked what the current recommendations are for each school district. Mr. Wietersen 

said that the main guidance is to start in a safe manner. Some districts have an easier way of 

doing that, others do not. The Public Health Department recommends wearing masks and social 

distancing. It’s not a one size fits all scenario.  

 

Ms. Soderberg mentioned that the Department of Public Instruction & Department of Public 

Health have guidelines in place and schools need to be able to meet those guidelines in order to 

open. More decisions and news should be released in the next week or so.  

 

Chair Peer thanked everyone for the great discussion.  

 

Mr. Zupan provided the Board members with the current COVID-19 data. 

 

Surveillance 

Nothing to report. 

 

Community Events/Outreach 

Ms. Cordova shared that the Health Education team is working on the 1815 Chronic Disease 

Grant, based around diabetes and heart disease. They are working on an immunization campaign, 

to help keep the population healthy in the fall with the flu and back to school vaccines.  

 

Mr. Wietersen shared the big uptick in routine work for the Environmental Health staff. They 

have been working a lot with the schools. He updated that the Permit Fee Resolution did pass 

through the County Board and there will be about 900 facilities that will be receiving refunds, in 

order to provide a bit of relief during the COVID pandemic. Mr. Wietersen mentioned a positive 

rabies case from a bat.  



 

Budget 

Ms. Bailey reported that Ms. Sandoval did submit the 2021 budget. She requested that the 

Communications Specialist position be funded from the Health Department, not grant funded.  

 

Personnel 

The Health Department has hired Jessica Turner as the new Communications Specialist. Lori 

Soderberg & Jean Stoll have also joined the team as Public Health Supervisors.  

 

Ms. Cordova shared that the Public Health Department has 6 nearly full time contact tracers and 

2 Redeployed County Staff, who help a few hours each week. The Public Health Department has 

posted the Contact Tracer position again and will plan to hire a large number of that position.  

 

The Public Health Department has also posted a few LTE Support Staff positions, which will 

help to stay on task with COVID letters and correspondence.  

 

The Support Services Administrative Supervisor and a Public Health Nurse position have also 

been posted.  

 

Resolution: Extending the Deadline for the Workgroup to Study the High Nitrates Levels  

in Rock County’s Groundwater  
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Rock County Board of Supervisors in session 

this _____ day of _______________, 2020, approves the extension of the workgroup for the period 

of  

December 2020 through December 2025 for the sole purpose of researching and developing 

recommendations to decrease or reduce the rate of increase of nitrates entering Rock County’s 

Groundwater 

 

Supervisor Wilde made a motion to accept the resolution. Dr. Winter seconded the motion. 

MOTION APPROVED. 

 

Communications and Announcements 

None at this time. 

 

Adjournment 

Ms. Kolste made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Winter seconded the motion. MOTION 

APPROVED.  Meeting adjourned at 7:07 p.m. 
 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Melissa DeWitt, Recorder 

Not Official Until Approved by the Board of Health 

 
 







ROCK COUNTY, WISCONSIN           County Administrator  

                       51 South Main Street    

    Janesville, WI  53545 

     (608)757-5510 

                Fax (608)757-5511 

 

 

 

 

 

DATE:  August 27, 2020 

 

TO:  Board of Health 

 

FROM: Josh Smith 

  County Administrator 

 

RE:  Request for Approval to Purchase Masks for Community Distribution 

 

 

The Reopen Rock Task Force is a group of volunteers formed in response to the COVID-19 pandemic 

whose purpose is serve as a focal point for community information sharing and input, conduct 

collaborative problem solving on identified gaps, and share resources to address priority areas of concern. 

The County Board passed a resolution earlier this year in support of its creation.  

 

Two of the Task Force’s sector groups—nonprofits and diverse communities—identified that the 

County’s disadvantaged communities could use additional support in procuring masks, which are 

vital to limiting the spread of COVID-19 in Rock County. They recommended distributing masks 

at various locations to address this issue. Specifically, in discussions with local partners they 

identified that 1,000 adult masks and 1,000 youth masks could be distributed at each of seven 

different strategic and trusted locations in the community. 

 

Rock County has received $2.6 million in federal CARES program funding from the State 

(through the Governor’s Routes to Recovery program) to address COVID-19 issues. If approved 

by the Board of Health, some of this CARES funding would be used to purchase the 14,000 

masks recommended by the Reopen Rock Task Force sector groups. At a per-unit cost of 

approximately $1.50, the cost of this purchase would total about $21,000.  

 

Given this purchase is less than $25,000, it does not require full County Board approval. The 

County Board will later in the year reconcile all Routes to Recovery purchases and amend the 

budget.  

 

I believe this is a priority for the utilization of the County’s Routes to Recovery Funds and ask 

for your approval to support this effort.  

 

 

 



ROCK COUNTY, WISCONSIN           County Administrator  

                       51 South Main Street    

    Janesville, WI  53545 

     (608)757-5510 

                Fax (608)757-5511 

 

 

 

 

 

DATE:  August 27, 2020 

 

TO:  Board of Health 

 

FROM: Josh Smith 

  County Administrator 

 

RE:  Request for Approval to Purchase Thermometers for Community Distribution 

 

 

The Reopen Rock Task Force is a group of volunteers formed in response to the COVID-19 pandemic 

whose purpose is serve as a focal point for community information sharing and input, conduct 

collaborative problem solving on identified gaps, and share resources to address priority areas of concern. 

The County Board passed a resolution earlier this year in support of its creation.  

 

Two of the Task Force’s sector groups—nonprofits and diverse communities—identified that the 

County’s disadvantaged communities could use additional support in procuring thermometers. 

Vital to limiting the spread of COVID-19 is ensuring that those exhibiting symptoms stay home. 

Thermometers serve as one tool to facilitate the ability of individuals and families to know 

whether symptoms may exist. Further, many employers, schools, and organizations require 

people to attest that they do not have a temperature before entering a facility. These sector groups 

recommended distributing thermometers at various locations to address this issue. Specifically, 

in discussions with local partners they identified that 1,000 thermometers could be distributed at 

each of seven different strategic and trusted locations in the community (at the same time as 

mask distribution, if approved). 

 

Rock County has received $2.6 million in federal CARES program funding from the State 

(through the Governor’s Routes to Recovery program) to address COVID-19 issues. If approved 

by the Board of Health, some of this CARES funding would be used to purchase the 1,000 

thermometers recommended by the Reopen Rock Task Force sector groups. The recommended 

units are FDA approved digital under-the-tongue type thermometers. At a per-unit cost of 

between $10 and $16, the cost of this purchase would total between $10,000 and $16,000. 

 

Given this purchase is less than $25,000, it does not require full County Board approval. The 

County Board will later in the year reconcile all Routes to Recovery purchases and amend the 

budget.  

 

I believe this is a priority for the utilization of the County’s Routes to Recovery Funds and ask 

for your approval to support this effort.  
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